
Decree of the President of the Republic No. 69/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
 
Whereas article 85(d) of the Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-
Leste provides that the President of the Republic has competence to appoint and 
install the Prime Minister nominated by the party, or party coalition, with a 
parliamentary majority, following consultations with the political parties 
represented in National Parliament. 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 85(d), of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Kay Rala Xanana Gusmão is appointed Prime Minister. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 





Decree of the President of the Republic No. 70/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
José Luís Gueterres is appointed Deputy Prime Minister. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 
 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 71/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Arcângelo Leite is appointed Minister of State Administration and 
Territorial Planning. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 
 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 72/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
João Gonçalves is appointed Minister of Economy and Development. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 73/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 

The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
João Câncio is appointed Minister of Education. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



 
Decree of the President of the Republic No. 74/2007 

 
of 7 August 2007 

 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Lúcia Lobato is appointed Minister of Justice. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 75/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Nelson Martins is appointed Minister of Health. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 76/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Emília Pires is appointed Minister of Finance. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 77/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 

The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Pedro Lay is appointed Minister of Infrastructure. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 78/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Gil da Costa Alves is appointed Minister of Tourism, Trade and Industry. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 79/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Zacarias Albano da Costa is appointed Minister of Foreign Affairs. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 80/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Rui Manuel Hanjam is appointed Deputy Minister of Economy and 
Development. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 81/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 

The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Paulo Assis Belo is appointed Deputy Minister of Education. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 82/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 

The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Marcos da Cruz is appointed Secretary of State for Agriculture and 
Arboriculture. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 83/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Hermenegildo Pereira is appointed Secretary of State for the Council of 
Ministers. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 84/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 

The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Virgílio Simith is appointed Secretary of State for Culture. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 85/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Júlio Tomás Pinto is appointed Secretary of State for Defence. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 86/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Januário Pereira is appointed Secretary of State for Electricity, Water and 
Urbanisation. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 87/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Benedito Freitas is appointed Secretary of State for Vocational Training 
and Employment. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 88/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Avelino Maria Coelho da Silva is appointed Secretary of State for the 
Energy Policy. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 
 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 89/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Alfredo Pires is appointed Secretary of State for Natural Resources. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 90/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Florindo Pereira is appointed Secretary of State for Administrative Reform. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 91/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Jorge Teme is appointed Secretary of State for the Autonomous Region of 
Oecusse. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



 
Decree of the President of the Republic No. 92/2007 

 
of 7 August 2007 

 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Francisco Guterres is appointed Secretary of State for Security. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 



Decree of the President of the Republic No. 93/2007 
 

of 7 August 2007 
 
The Constitution of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste confers competence, 
with regards to other organs, upon the President of the Republic to appoint, 
install and dismiss Cabinet members, on the proposal of the Prime Minister, 
under article 106(2). 
 
The President of the Republic, under article 86(h) of the Constitution of the 
Republic, enacts: 
 
Vitor da Costa is appointed Secretary of State for Social Security. 
 
Issued at Palácio das Cinzas, on the seventh day of the month of August of two 
thousand and seven. 
 
The President of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste. 
 
 
_________________________ 
José Ramos Horta 
 


